Voting Summary:

Regular Meeting Notes Fairfield BoE; April 8, 2014

Call to order of the Regular Meeting of the Board of Education and Roll Call

Chairman Philip Dwyer called the Regular Meeting to order at 7:41PM. Present were members Eileen Liu-McCormack, John Convertito, Donna Karnal, Jessica Gerber (arrived 8:30PM), Philip Dwyer, Paul Fattibene, Jennifer Maxon-Kennelly, John Llewellyn and Marc Patten. Others present were Deputy Superintendent Karen Parks, members of the Central Office Leadership Team, student representatives Ethan King and Bill Moeder and approximately 20 members of the public.

Mr. Dwyer asked the Board for unanimous consent to move the approval of minutes to the end of the meeting; the Board agreed.

Old Business

Approval of High School Grades 11-12 Math Curriculum

Mr. Patten moved/Mr. Fattibene seconded the recommended motion, "that the Board of Education approve the High School Grades 11-12 Math Curriculum" Motion passed 9-0.

Approval of Pre-Calculus Resource

Mrs. Gerber moved/Mr. Patten seconded the recommended motion, "that the Board of Education approve the <u>Glencoe Pre-Calculus: Common Core Edition</u> text as outlined in the February 14, 2014 memo from Dr. Boice." Motion passed 7-2. (Mr. Convertito, Ms. Karnal, Mrs. Gerber, Mr. Dwyer, Mr. Fattibene, Mrs. Maxon-Kennelly, Mr. Patten in favor; Mrs. Liu-McCormack, Mr. Llewellyn against).

Approval of Policy #5519 Students-Wellness.

Mrs. Maxon-Kennelly moved/Mr. Convertito seconded the recommended motion, "that the Board of Education approve Policy #5519 Students-Wellness." Motion passed 9-0.

New Business

Establish Date and Time of Fairfield Ludlowe High School and Fairfield Warde High School Graduation

Mr. Convertito moved/Mrs. Gerber seconded the recommended motion "that the Board of Education establish June 18 at 6:00PM as the date and time of graduation for Fairfield Ludlowe High School and Fairfield Warde High School Class of 2014." Motion passed 9-0.

Presentation and Submission Approval of the Teacher Evaluation Plan

Mrs. Gerber moved/Mr. Convertito seconded the recommended motion "that the Board f Education approve the submission of the Fairfield Teacher Evaluation Plan to the CT State Department of Education"

Mr. Llewellyn moved/Ms. Karnal seconded to postpone this item to the next regular BoE meeting. This motion passed 8-1 (Mrs. Liu-McCormack, Mr. Convertito, Ms. Karnal, Mrs. Gerber, Mr. Dwyer, Mr. Fattibene, Mrs. Maxon-Kennelly, Mr. Llewellyn in favor; Mr. Patten against).

Approval of RYASAP 2014 Profiles of Student Life Survey

Mrs. Gerber moved/Mrs. Maxon-Kennelly seconded the recommended motion "that the Board of Education approve student participation in the RYASAP 2014 Profiles of Student Life Survey."

Mr. Llewellyn moved/Mr. Convertito seconded to amend the main motion and add the wording to the end of the motion – "and that MS students will receive emails through Infinite Campus with the passive opt-out letter, and the letter will also be posted to Infinite Campus." This amendment was approved by unanimous

consent.

Ms. Karnal moved/Mr. Llewellyn seconded to amend the motion to say that, in addition to handing out the survey, there would also be a teacher debriefing with students the following class. Mrs. Liu-McCormack made a friendly amendment to change the wording to "there would be a brief debrief from the teacher to provide closure to the survey." The proposed amendment failed 3-6 (Mrs. Liu-McCormack, Ms. Karnal, Mr. Llewellyn in favor; Mr. Convertito, Mrs. Gerber, Mr. Dwyer, Mr. Fattibene, Mrs. Maxon-Kennelly, Mr. Patten against).

The original motion, as amended – "that the Board of Education approve student participation in the RYASAP 2014 Profiles of Student Life Survey, and that MS students will receive emails through Infinite Campus with the passive opt-out letter, and the letter will also be posted to Infinite Campus" – passed 8-0-1 (Mrs. Liu-McCormack, Mr. Convertito, Mrs. Gerber, Mr. Dwyer, Mr. Fattibene, Mrs. Maxon-Kennelly, Mr. Llewellyn, Mr. Patten in favor; Ms. Karnal abstained).

Mrs. Gerber moved/Ms. Karnal seconded to suspend the rules and extend the meeting to 11:30PM. Mr. Fattibene moved/Mrs. Liu-McCormack seconded to amend the motion to eliminate the end time. The amendment passed 5-4 (Mrs. Liu-McCormack, Mr. Convertito, Ms. Karnal, Mr. Fattibene, Mr. Llewellyn in favor; Mrs. Gerber, Mr. Dwyer, Mrs. Maxon-Kennelly, Mr. Patten against). The amended motion to suspend the rules and extend the end time of the meeting indefinitely passed 8-1 (Mrs. Liu-McCormack, Mr. Convertito, Ms. Karnal, Mr. Dwyer, Mr. Fattibene, Mrs. Maxon-Kennelly, Mr. Llewellyn, Mr. Patten in favor; Mrs. Gerber against).

Approval of Minutes

Approval of Minutes of March 11, 2014

Mrs. Gerber moved/Mr. Convertito seconded the recommended motion, "that the Board of Education approve the Minutes of the Regular Meeting of March 11, 2014."

Mr. Fattibene moved/Mrs. Liu-McCormack seconded to amend the minutes and substitute the word "will" for "may" on page 4, Superintendent's Report, second paragraph, last line. Motion failed 4-5 (Mrs. Liu-McCormack, Ms. Karnal, Mr. Fattibene, Mr. Llewellyn in favor; Mr. Convertito, Mrs. Gerber, Mr. Dwyer, Mrs. Maxon-Kennelly, Mr. Patten against).

Mr. Fattibene moved/Mr. Llewellyn seconded to amend the minutes and add the following language to page 6, Approval of Minutes of January 14, 2014, second paragraph:

Mr. Fattibene stated that FAIRTV did not record the votes for the meeting to adjourn, and the <u>Board of</u>
<u>Education</u> by-laws, <u>Article V, section 1, require meetings to adjourn at 11:00pm unless there is a 2/3 vote to</u>
suspend the rule and do not require a specific time or prevent meetings from being re further extended.

Mr. Fattibene additionally commented that public comment should be taken after any agenda item, as proposed or amended, that the Board has discussed and will be acting upon to vote according to Section 6 of our by-laws, even if an operational motion.

Motion failed 3-6 (Mrs. Liu-McCormack, Mr. Fattibene, Mr. Llewellyn in favor; Mr. Convertito, Ms. Karnal, Mrs. Gerber, Mr. Dwyer, Mrs. Maxon-Kennelly, Mr. Patten against).

The original motion passed 6-3 (Mr. Convertito, Ms. Karnal, Mrs. Gerber, Mr. Dwyer, Mrs. Maxon-Kennelly, Mr. Patten in favor; Mrs. Liu-McCormack, Mr. Fattibene, Mr. Llewellyn against).

Approval of Minutes of March 18, 2014

Mr. Convertito moved/Mrs. Gerber seconded the recommended motion, "that the Board of Education approve the Minutes of the Special Meeting of March 18, 2014." Motion passed 7-0-2 (Mr. Convertito, Ms. Karnal, Mrs. Gerber, Mr. Dwyer, Mr. Fattibene, Mrs. Maxon-Kennelly, Mr. Patten in favor; Mrs. Liu-

McCormack and Mr. Llewellyn abstained).

Adjournment

Ms. Karnal moved/Mr. Patten seconded the recommended motion "that this Regular Meeting of the Board of Education adjourn". Motion passed 9-0. Meeting adjourned 11:50PM.

April 8 2014 BOE - Detailed Minutes:

Call to Order and Roll Call

Chairman Philip Dwyer called the Regular Meeting to order at 7:41PM. Present were members Eileen Liu-McCormack, John Convertito, Donna Karnal, Jessica Gerber (arrived 8:30PM), Philip Dwyer, Paul Fattibene, Jennifer Maxon-Kennelly, John Llewellyn and Marc Patten. Others present were Deputy Superintendent Karen Parks, members of the Central Office Leadership Team, student representatives Ethan King and Bill Moeder and approximately 20 members of the public.

Chairman Dwyer led the Board and audience in the Pledge of Allegiance and asked the Board for unanimous consent to move the approval of minutes to the end of the meeting; the Board agreed.

Student Reports

Mr. King and Mr. Moeder reported for Fairfield Ludlowe High School; The Wizard of Oz musical production will take place on April 25 and 26, spring sports begin April 9, the senior awards night took place last week, music students performed in Orlando Florida, the Junior Achievement Business Team (including Mr. Moeder) won First Place in the Titan Game online competition and \$1000 scholarships were awarded to winners, and Liam Farrell won First Place in a state level piano competition.

Board Committee/Liaison Reports

Mrs. Liu-McCormack reported on the Board of Selectmen and Board of Finance discussions; the focus was on the healthcare accounts; Town bodies are working together for a resolution.

Mr. Dwyer stated that the Town has at times used excess revenue funds from bond sales to bolster the balance sheet; the Board of Selectmen has recommended that this excess be used towards the BOE healthcare line; the Board of Finance has recommended that the excess be placed in the workman's comp line; these are both part of the same account. Mr. Dwyer stated that the Board currently will have 2 levels of decisions in May: (1) the \$404,000 reduction and (2) the BOF request for the BOE to designate the \$160,000 currently on hold for security to be placed in the healthcare fund; the tentative reschedule date for the BOE budget presentation to the RTM is April 23rd.

Mrs. Liu-McCormack reported that at the 3/27 BOF meeting, Mr. Mayer had recommended that \$2 million dollars be budgeted back to fill the reserve. Mr. Dwyer stated the medical insurance reserve is part of a larger discussion held each December and more details can be obtained if requested.

Mr. Patten reported on the most recent SEPTA meeting; the Chief of Police reported on security issues for a different section of students; he was appreciative of new ideas, and stated there may be future discussions.

Mr. Dwyer, in speaking to the possible movement of the \$160,000 security funding, stated that there are 3 buckets of capital funding options; operating budget, non-recurring, and major projects where bond allocation may be needed; the First Selectman has suggested a fourth option of a 'combined capital needs' fund.

Superintendent's Report

Review of Quarterly Financial Update through March 31, 2014, Ms. Munsell

Ms. Munsell reported on the Financial Update and focused on the handout, columns 5-8; she stated the deficit is currently at \$300,000 which is an improvement, but there are three more months left in the fiscal year; there are some potholes and curbing that are being looked at as well as other maintenance issues.

Mr. Llewellyn requested more information on the Food Services hand-out; Ms. Munsell requested that this be discussed with more complete numbers next month, as February is a short month. Mr. Llewellyn requested the total amount due to medical retention; Ms. Munsell responded that this will be provided.

In response to Mr. Fattibene, Ms. Munsell stated that she could not guarantee a \$0 deficit by year's end. Mr. Dwyer stated that the goal is to get the number as small as possible; Ms. Munsell stated there has been a concerted, cooperative effort to reduce this number, and went through a list of deferrals including classroom libraries, tech equipment, digitizing records, and depleting supplies among others.

Mr. Fattibene stated his concern is that the year must close out without a deficit; he welcomes the Town's help in this effort; but the Board must be prepared to act for its own fiscal responsibility. Mr. Dwyer stated the BOS and BOF wanted to wait to see what the end numbers were in May and all 12 members stated their commitment to covering this deficit; he stated he believes this is the plan to balance the bottom line.

Mr. Llewellyn moved to discuss monthly reporting at the next meeting. Mr. Dwyer ruled the motion out of order; the financial reporting format and timeline is set by Board Policy and asked that this idea be presented to the Policy Committee. More discussion followed on the length of time waiting for a Policy Committee recommendation and the request for more financial updates. Mrs. Liu-McCormack asked Mr. Llewellyn for clarification as to what he was trying to propose, and also stated that the Board should be in support of fiscal responsibility. Mr. Dwyer stated that, per the bylaws, the chair makes the agenda with the superintendent, and he has also consulted with the vice chair and secretary, but until the bylaws are changed in the creation of the agenda things will stay as-is. He asked if anyone wanted to make a motion to challenge the chair. Mr. Dwyer stated that monthly financial reports and projections have been given to the Board since the issue arose, and will continue to be provided. Mr. Llewellyn clarified that he would like his motion to add the item to the agenda with a 2/3 vote, and Mr. Dwyer stated that would apply to tonight's meeting and suggested that the Board move on to the next item.

Old Business

Approval of High School Grades 11-12 Math Curriculum

Mr. Patten moved/Mr. Fattibene seconded the recommended motion, "that the Board of Education approve the High School Grades 11-12 Math Curriculum"

Board discussion followed on providing college credit for courses such as multivariable calculus and equivalent online courses; Dr. Rasmussen stated this could be explored; Dr. Boice stated that specific rules apply to obtain college credit – Early College Experience (ECE) teachers are adjunct professors at UCONN; caution is needed in the exploration of online courses, as this avenue replaces a physically present teacher with an online option.

Dr. Rasmussen stated that AP Calculus is not required to take AP Physics, although it can be used. Board discussion followed on the math and science tracks and how they are connected; math and science prerequisites were also discussed; Dr. Boice stated she will provide the Board with a chart that shows how math is mapped to the sciences.

Public Comment

<u>Suzanne Miska</u>, Ryegate Road, commented on the Financial Algebra course and movement within the math program to accommodate the sciences.

Board Discussion followed; Dr. Boice and Dr. Rasmussen made the following points:

- The Trigonometry 42 course provides more access to trig concepts
- The Board will be given a math course and pacing update after a full year's cycle
- Financial Algebra is a math course and Financial Literacy is a business course
- It is common practice for teachers to apply math concepts to life applications
- For graduation, all students need 3 years of math per Board Policy

Mr. Dwyer stated that the Elementary Math update will be placed on the agenda next year.

Motion passed 9-0.

Approval of Pre-Calculus Resource

Mrs. Gerber moved/Mr. Patten seconded the recommended motion, "that the Board of Education approve the <u>Glencoe Pre-Calculus: Common Core Edition</u> text as outlined in the February 14, 2014 memo from Dr. Boice."

Ms. Karnal said she wasn't familiar with the book at all, but asked how this particular textbook was chosen. Mrs. Liu-McCormack asked why we didn't look at the Stewart Larson book, since it is the prequel to the Calculus book, and asked if there would have been a cost differential. Dr. Rasmussen stated that he didn't get the cost of the other book because the majority of the selection committee selected the Glencoe and that all pre-calculus teachers wanted the Glencoe. Mrs. Liu-McCormack stated that one Calculus teacher preferred Stewart Larson; Dr. Rasmussen said the majority of teachers chose Glencoe.

Motion passed 7-2. (Mr. Convertito, Ms. Karnal, Mrs. Gerber, Mr. Dwyer, Mr. Fattibene, Mrs. Maxon-Kennelly, Mr. Patten in favor; Mrs. Liu-McCormack, Mr. Llewellyn against).

Approval of Policy #5519 Students-Wellness

Mrs. Maxon-Kennelly moved/Mr. Convertito seconded the recommended motion, "that the Board of Education approve Policy #5519 Students-Wellness."

Board Discussion followed on state averages of instructional time allocated to health and other subjects. Mr. Dwyer stated that the Food Services vendor will be required to abide by our policies; Mrs. Parks stated that this policy does not set schedules or hours, but ensures that a wellness program is provided to students. Mrs. Maxon-Kennelly stated that the policy addresses requirements per state statute, but does not take on more than required. Mr. Fattibene recommended policy approval to ensure state statute compliance, and requested that hours allocated for different academic areas be revisited; Mr. Dwyer agreed that discussing the hours allocated to instruction generated enough Board interest to be placed on a future agenda.

Motion passed 9-0

New Business

Establish Date and Time of Fairfield Ludlowe High School and Fairfield Warde High School Graduation

Mr. Convertito moved/Mrs. Gerber seconded the recommended motion "that the Board of Education establish June 18 at 6:00PM as the date and time of graduation for Fairfield Ludlowe High School and Fairfield Warde High School Class of 2014."

Motion passed 9-0

Presentation and Submission Approval of the Teacher Evaluation Plan

Mrs. Gerber moved/Mr. Convertito seconded the recommended motion "that the Board of Education approve the submission of the Fairfield Teacher Evaluation Plan to the CT State Department of Education"

Board discussion followed and Mrs. Leffert explained the background and gave information on the approval process; she stated that this approval is for the submission of the plan only, the Board will approve the plan itself after the state has reviewed it for adherence to specific guidelines; the parent feedback portion (10%) is to provide a focus for the whole school, the highlighted areas show the plan changes. Several Board members expressed concern that this 70 page document was not received in time for a proper review. Mrs. Leffert stated that the state deadline for submission approval is May 15^{th.}

Mr. Llewellyn moved/Ms. Karnal seconded to postpone this item to the next regular BoE meeting.

Mr. Patten stated that he would not support the motion; the May 6 meeting will have a budget adjustment discussion that may require some time; Mrs. Gerber stated the 2nd May meeting is the meeting where most of the budget adjustment discussion will take place.

Board Discussion followed and Mrs. Leffert stated that in the event the committee and the Board disagree on the changes, the default is to go to the SEED plan; the state plan; she did not recommended this option as the current plan is more robust; and she requested that any questions be forwarded prior to May 6.

This motion passed 8-1 (Mrs. Liu-McCormack, Mr. Convertito, Ms. Karnal, Mrs. Gerber, Mr. Dwyer, Mr. Fattibene, Mrs. Maxon-Kennelly, Mr. Llewellyn in favor; Mr. Patten against)

Approval of RYASAP 2014 Profiles of Student Life Survey

Mrs. Gerber moved/Mrs. Maxon-Kennelly seconded the recommended motion "that the Board of Education approve student participation in the RYASAP 2014 Profiles of Student Life Survey"

Mr. Robert Frances, RYASAP Executive Director, provided background on the RYASAP survey; the Search Institute survey serves to look at a broad range of risky behaviors as well as 40 developmental assets; working off of student strengths can bring solutions; this survey has been done 6 times since 1997; 20% of students in grades 7-12 are surveyed; it is completely anonymous; it is done every 3 years in Fairfield, Bridgeport, Monroe, Stratford and Trumbull; the data drives the RYASAP agenda; the two big concerning findings 3 years ago were (1) mental health issues including suicide and depression were on the rise and (2) there is a broad difference between male and female developmental assets; Fairfield parents can opt-out for their child and less than 1% do so; the passive consent has been used by most Superintendents in the region; the supplemental questionnaire is given at the same time as the survey.

In response to Ms. Karnal, Mr. Frances stated that survey results are presented back to Fairfield Public Schools, Fairfield Cares, and the Board of Selectmen; the data will drive the RYASAP agenda; some Towns use the data for grant applications; over 40 million children have been surveyed and data is very rich.

Ms. Campbell, Director of Pupil & Guidance Services at FWHS, stated that Fairfield Public Schools uses the data at the high schools in various ways including speaking to the students and parents regarding drinking statistics; the data is incorporated into the Health program; the survey gives information on trends.

Board discussion followed on parents and students having the option to opt-out of the survey, and understanding how this option is communicated. Mr. Frances confirmed that this survey does not cost the district anything, and RYASAP offers the district targeted services based on the needs of Fairfield students. Mrs. Maxon-Kennelly stated that the survey data helps in educating a student as a 'whole person'; this supports the Board's Mission statement that was recently adopted.

Public Comment

<u>Lisa Davey</u>, Wilton Road, commented that the RYASAP survey is not appropriate for all students, and feels this survey should be an active opt-in.

<u>Nancy Haberly</u>, Duck Farm Road, echoes Lisa's statement, and commented that the passive opt-out is unacceptable.

<u>Wendy Bentivegna</u>, Fairfield Cares co-chair, stated that the data is used to help parents in many ways, including the freshman forum and other forums with guest speakers, and other educational programming. <u>Cristin McCarthy-Vahey</u>, BOS member and co-chair of Fairfield Cares Task Force, stated that the survey helps to show where to build capacity and where the children are at risk.

<u>Christine Vitale</u>, Verna Hill Road, stated the PTA has not addressed this survey, but stated there is concern about social media; parents come to PTA looking for programming on how to address these issues; data is powerful.

<u>Nadine Nizet</u>, Mill Hill Terrace, stated that bullying and sexual harassment are important topics that should be addressed in this survey.

Mr. Frances stated that students are learning about survey issues earlier due to social media; Ms. Campbell stated that a critical piece of information is 'age of first use' which in Fairfield is 14. Mr. Frances also stated that there are many positive responses from the survey as well, such as high family and peer support as well as a high level of extra-curricular involvement.

Board discussion continued on parental consent and whether passive consent is meaningful; Mr. Frances passed out copies of sample consent forms; Ms. Campbell stated that in high school, there is no discussion immediately after the survey due to time. Ms. Karnal mentioned her concern that there is no student debrief session after answering such thought-provoking questions.

Mr. Frances stated that there is a lot of press after the survey is done, and he attends at least 40-50 PTA meetings delivering the survey results. Mr. Convertito stated this Board has used the survey data for policy in instituting the Breathalyzer at proms. Ms. Parks stated that this survey has been advertised through the parent survey that was on Infinite Campus, and survey samples are available for viewing in Central Office.

Mr. Llewellyn moved/Mr. Convertito seconded to amend the main motion and add the wording to the end of the motion – "and that MS students will receive emails through Infinite Campus with the passive opt-out letter, and the letter will also be posted to Infinite Campus." This amendment was approved by unanimous consent.

Ms. Karnal moved/Mr. Llewellyn seconded to amend the motion to say that, "in addition to handing out the survey, there would also be a teacher debriefing with students the following class" Mrs. Liu-McCormack made a friendly amendment to change the wording to "there would be a brief debrief from the teacher to provide closure to the survey."

Mrs. Gerber moved/Ms. Karnal seconded to suspend the rules and extend the meeting to 11:30PM.

Mr. Fattibene moved/Mrs. Liu-McCormack seconded to amend the motion to eliminate the end time.

The amendment passed 5-4 (Mrs. Liu-McCormack, Mr. Convertito, Ms. Karnal, Mr. Fattibene, Mr. Llewellyn in favor; Mrs. Gerber, Mr. Dwyer, Mrs. Maxon-Kennelly, Mr. Patten against).

The amended motion to suspend the rules and extend the end time of the meeting indefinitely passed 8-1 (Mrs. Liu-McCormack, Mr. Convertito, Ms. Karnal, Mr. Dwyer, Mr. Fattibene, Mrs. Maxon-Kennelly, Mr. Llewellyn, Mr. Patten in favor; Mrs. Gerber against).

Mr. Convertito stated that a debrief session diminishes the anonymous nature of the survey. Several Board members agreed.

Public Comment

Lisa Davy, Wilton Road, commented on the importance of parental notification.

<u>Christina Marsan</u>, North Cedar Road, commented on the importance of parental notification.

<u>Christine Vitale</u>, Verna Hill Road, commented that PTA weekly blasts can be a way to communicate with parents.

Nancy Haberly, Duck Farm Road, commented on the date of the survey and opt-out students.

The proposed amendment failed 3-6 (Mrs. Liu-McCormack, Ms. Karnal, Mr. Llewellyn in favor; Mr. Convertito, Mrs. Gerber, Mr. Dwyer, Mr. Fattibene, Mrs. Maxon-Kennelly, Mr. Patten against).

The original motion, as amended – "that the Board of Education approve student participation in the RYASAP 2014 Profiles of Student Life Survey, and that MS students will receive emails through Infinite Campus with the passive opt-out letter, and the letter will also be posted to Infinite Campus"

Public Comment

<u>Lisa Davy</u>, Wilton Road, stated that the only notification received on this was coupled with the parent survey, and the RYASAP website posts survey results.

Motion passed 8-0-1 (Mrs. Liu-McCormack, Mr. Convertito, Mrs. Gerber, Mr. Dwyer, Mr. Fattibene, Mrs. Maxon-Kennelly, Mr. Llewellyn, Mr. Patten in favor; Ms. Karnal abstained).

Public Comment and Petitions

<u>Laura Bernaschina</u>, Mill Plain Road, commented on the late parental notification regarding the Family Life movie, and the high number of high school teacher absences today.

<u>Nancy Haberly</u>, <u>Duck Farm Road</u>, commented on whether hired consultants are held to the same evaluation parameters as staff.

<u>Anthony Abbazia</u>, in a statement read by Nancy Haberly, stated that he benefited from a 5th grade teacher's recommendation to take higher level math.

<u>Christina Marson</u>, North Cedar Road, commented on addressing issues at hand.

Approval of Minutes

Approval of Minutes of March 11, 2014

Mrs. Gerber moved/Mr. Convertito seconded the recommended motion, "that the Board of Education approve the Minutes of the Regular Meeting of March 11, 2014."

Mr. Fattibene moved/Mrs. Liu-McCormack seconded to amend the minutes and substitute the word "will" for "may" on page 4, Superintendent's Report, second paragraph, last line.

Mrs. Gerber stated that the transcript reflected that the word used was "may" and read the transcript statement. Board discussion followed on the essence of the comments, and whether a directive was given.

Motion failed 4-5 (Mrs. Liu-McCormack, Ms. Karnal, Mr. Fattibene, Mr. Llewellyn in favor; Mr. Convertito, Mrs. Gerber, Mr. Dwyer, Mrs. Maxon-Kennelly, Mr. Patten against).

Mr. Fattibene moved/Mr. Llewellyn seconded to amend the minutes and add the following language to page 6, Approval of Minutes of January 14, 2014, second paragraph:

Mr. Fattibene stated that FAIRTV did not record the votes for the meeting to adjourn, and the <u>Board of Education</u> by-laws, Article V, section 1, require meetings to adjourn at 11:00pm unless there is a 2/3 vote to <u>suspend the rule and</u> do not <u>require a specific time or</u> prevent meetings from being re- <u>further</u> extended.

Mr. Fattibene additionally commented that public comment should be taken after any agenda item, as proposed or amended, that the Board has discussed and will be acting upon to vote according to Section 6 of our by-laws, even if an operational motion.

Mrs. Gerber stated that she received and replied to these amendments from Mr. Fattibene via email; the Board should decide on the level of detail; there is confusion regarding the accuracy of the minutes going forward with capturing the essence, as requested in Mr. Fattibene's first amendment, vs. verbatim quotes, as requested in the second amendment. Mrs. Maxon-Kennelly reiterated that consistency is vital for the minutes; she will not support this amendment until the Board approves a full transcript so that all member quotes are included.

Motion failed 3-6 (Mrs. Liu-McCormack, Mr. Fattibene, Mr. Llewellyn in favor; Mr. Convertito, Ms. Karnal, Mrs. Gerber, Mr. Dwyer, Mrs. Maxon-Kennelly, Mr. Patten against).

The original motion passed 6-3 (Mr. Convertito, Ms. Karnal, Mrs. Gerber, Mr. Dwyer, Mrs. Maxon-Kennelly, Mr. Patten in favor; Mrs. Liu-McCormack, Mr. Fattibene, Mr. Llewellyn against).

Approval of Minutes of March 18, 2014

Mr. Convertito moved/Mrs. Gerber seconded the recommended motion, "that the Board of Education approve the Minutes of the Special Meeting of March 18, 2014."

Mrs. Liu-McCormack stated that she may be abstaining from voting on future minutes due to her fundamental difference of opinion on the inconsistent approach to the minutes.

Motion passed 7-0-2 (Mr. Convertito, Ms. Karnal, Mrs. Gerber, Mr. Dwyer, Mr. Fattibene, Mrs. Maxon-Kennelly, Mr. Patten in favor; Mrs. Liu-McCormack and Mr. Llewellyn abstained).

Open Board Comment

Mr. Dwyer asked that Mr. Llewellyn provide his financial reporting request to the Policy Committee. Mr. Dwyer encouraged the Board to respond to Meg Brown regarding meeting availability to discuss Board goals; this Friday is the deadline for Board members to submit goals. Mr. Dwyer also stated that Dr. Title will be having calling hours at his home; the notice is in the paper.

Mr. Fattibene requested additional dates for a Goals discussion meeting; the December 10, 2013 dated bylaws need to be updated further with the additional amendment that was approved.

Mr. Dwyer stated that he will ensure that updated by-laws will be sent out prior to the next by-laws meeting; the self-evaluation meeting will begin at 6:00pm.

Mrs. Liu-McCormack commented on the self-evaluation; Mr. Dwyer stated the self-evaluation meeting must comply with Executive Session topics; all topic suggestions should be received by April 13.

Adjournment

Ms. Karnal moved/Mr. Patten seconded the recommended motion "that this Regular Meeting of the Board of Education adjourn". Motion passed 9-0. Meeting adjourned 11:50PM.

Jessica Gerber Fairfield Board of Education Secretary